



June 29, 2018

## Via email to: consultation@bia.gov

John Tahsuda, Principal Department Assistant Secretary — Indian Affairs United States Department of the Interior Office of the Secretary Washington, DC 20240

Dear Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary Tahsuda:

On behalf of the Redding Rancheria ("Tribe"), I submit the below in response to the Department of the Interior, Office of the Secretary's ("Department") letter of December 6, 2007 in which the Department seeks responses to questions in relation to potential revisions to the land-into-trust process at 25 C.F.R. Part 151. Each of the Department's specific questions are addressed below.<sup>1</sup>

## A. The Redding Rancheria

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> On October 4, 2017, the Department sought comments on specific, draft revisions to 25 C.F.R. Part 151, and sought responses to a series of questions (similar to those presented in the December 6, 2017 letter). In the December 6 letter the Department changed course, stating that "a broader discussion about the direction of updates to Part 151" was appropriate — rather than seeking comments on the Department's draft revisions to Part 151 — in light of initial comments received from tribal government in response to the October 4 letter. Accordingly, and based on the understanding that the Department has withdrawn its draft revisions to Part 151, the Tribe comments only on the questions posed by the Department as requested in the December 6 letter.

The Tribe is located on our very modest Redding Rancheria, which lies in the unincorporated area of Shasta County in Northern California. We are comprised of the descendants of three Northern California tribes — the Pit River, Wintu and Yana — whose ancestral territory covered large portions of Northern California from Mount Lassen to Mount Shasta and the surrounding areas. Our ancestors were among those who signed the infamous 18 California treaties which were never honored by the United States, but which would have set aside over 8.5 million acres of land for California Indian people. Today, unfortunately, tribal trust lands in California are a mere fractions of that number.

The Tribe's history, and the extent of the Tribe's current trust lands, is a prime example of the devastating effects of the United States' prior policies aimed at terminating the sovereign status of Indian tribes and the trust status of tribal lands — the very policies, and resulting effects, that the Indian Reorganization Act ("IRA") is designed to reverse. The Redding Rancheria, which originally consisted on roughly 31 acres, was set aside for the Tribe's exclusive use and benefit in the early 1920s. However, pursuant to the California Rancheria Act, the United States terminated our government-to-government relationship and divided the Rancheria into parcels that were distributed to 17 tribal members in fee. Fortunately for the Tribe, a multi-year litigation battle resulted in a settlement with the United States wherein the United States agreed to restore the government-to-government relationship between us, and committed to restore the original Rancheria lands to trust status. This agreement was designed not only to restore federal recognition to the Tribe, but also to remedy the devastating effects of the United States' termination policies and streamline the process for restoring our Rancheria to trust status. Unfortunately, this has never been the reality.

In the early years after restoration, the Tribe struggled to secure funds to re-acquire our Rancheria lands. It was only the result of the Tribe's own economic development activities that the Tribe — without the assistance of the United States — was able to purchase back several parcels within the Rancheria boundaries. Now, nearly 34-years following our restoration, we still have not been able to restore the entire Rancheria to trust status, and it is highly unlikely we will ever be able to do so. We currently own just under one-half of the original Rancheria lands, and there are no additional lands within the Rancheria boundaries presently available, or that we anticipate will become available for purchase by the Tribe. Even worse, only 8.5 acres of the Rancheria's original 31 have been restored to Tribal trust status.

Even if we were able to restore the entire Rancheria to tribal trust status, the Tribe would nevertheless be left with an insufficient land base to support our Tribal government and membership. With a Tribal member population of approximately 350, the Rancheria lands are vastly inadequate to meet our housing and economic development needs and goals. And the acquisition to lands contiguous to the Rancheria cannot solve this problem. We have already acquired the modest parcels surrounding the Rancheria that have become available for purchase. Furthermore, the Rancheria's location makes it impossible to restore a single, cohesive land base. Our Rancheria lands are bordered by a county irrigation canal, a creek, and multiple private

landowners. There is simply no way we can rely on on-reservation and contiguous lands in establishing and implementing our land restoration plan. As a result, we have had to look beyond our Rancheria boundaries and contiguous lands for other lands available to the Tribe that can be used for housing<sup>2</sup> and economic development purposes.

Through careful and thoughtful planning, the Tribe has been able to acquire and develop several economic development ventures to support or growing member population. We count among these ventures a gas station and mini mart, hotel, and a medical facility building. While each of these businesses are located squarely within our ancestral homelands and are less than 10 miles from the Rancheria boundaries, they are nevertheless subject to the more extensive review process for off-reservation land-into-trust acquisitions under the Department's current part 151 regulations. Placing additional burdens on the Tribe with regard to the trust acquisition of these parcels would seriously undermine our ongoing efforts to develop an economically-viable homeland capable of supporting our Tribal member population, and would unfairly benefit the local non-tribal community who already has a significant voice in the land-into-trust process.

## B. Request for Formal Consultation In Accordance With Bureau of Indian Affairs' Consultation Policy

On January 26, 2018, the California Fee-to-Trust Consortium submitted a letter to the Department, requesting that the Department conduct consultation in accordance with the Bureau of Indian Affairs' Government-to-Government Consultation Policy of December 13, 2000, pursuant to Executive Order 13175 ("Consultation Policy"). The Tribe is a member of the Consortium.

Consistent with the Consortium's letter, the Tribe asks that the Department clarify whether the December 6, 2017 letter and consultation process in which the Department has engaged regarding part 151 is intended to correspond with the pre-scoping process outlined in the Consultation Policy. If so, please explain whether and how the Department has engaged in an analysis of the strengths and weaknesses of the current land-into-trust process, and when the Department will submit informational packets to tribal leaders setting forth this analysis. If the Department's current process is not intended to comply with the Consultation Policy's prescoping process, the Tribe requests that the Department provide tribal leaders with a detailed explanation of how you intend to proceed with this process moving forward, and how that plan is consistent with the Consultation Policy.

As the California Fee-to-Trust Consortium tribes aptly noted, the Department has failed to provide tribal leaders with any information regarding the need for an overhaul of the land-into-trust process, what internal analyses regarding the efficacy of the process were conducted, how the questions posed by the Department were developed, or why the Department has decided

3

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Indeed, the vast majority of the Tribes members reside outside of the Rancheria lands as there is no land available for housing development.

to address the land-into-trust process altogether. Given the absence of any background information or analyses from the Department, coupled with the expedited nature of consultations on this issue, it would appear that the Department is fast-tracking this process in order to achieve a predetermined outcome that ignores the comments and concerns raised by tribal governments.

## C. Response to Department's Questions

1. What should the objective of the land-into-trust program be? What should the Department be working to accomplish?

The Department has an obligation to prioritize acquiring land in trust for Indian tribes across the nation, and to do so in a way that treats all tribes equally in a manner that is neither unduly burdensome nor restrictive. In carrying out this obligation, the Department's objectives must be consistent with the clear purposes of the IRA. The Department should not adopt any changes to the current land-into-trust process that would diminish a tribe's ability to acquire land in trust, nor should it impose any new standard for denial of land-into-trust applications where such applications meet the Congressional mandates of the IRA.

The IRA is broad legislation aimed at halting and reversing tribal land loss and the decline in economic, cultural, governments, and social well-being of Indian tribes that resulted from the United States' disastrous policies of allotment, termination and sale of tribal trust lands. See, e.g., Confederated Tribes of Grand Ronde Community of Oregon v. Jewel, 75 F.Supp.3d 387, 392 (D.D.C. 20014), aff'd, 830 F.3d 552, 556 (D.C. Cir. 2016), cert. denied, No. 16-572, 2017 WL 1199528 (U.S. Ape. 3, 2017) (citing Morton v. Mancari, 417 U.S. 535, 542 (1974)) ("The overriding purpose of [the IRA] was to establish machinery whereby Indian tribes would be able to assume a greater degree of self-government, both politically and economically."); Michigan Gambling Opposition v. Kempthorne, 525 F.3d 23, 31 (D.C. Cir. 2008) (under the IRA, "the Secretary is to exercise his powers in order to further economic development and selfgovernance among the Tribes."). The IRA is designed to benefit all tribes and provides the Department with clear framework for the restoration of tribal lands. It neither favors certain tribal interests over others, nor does it distinguish between land-into-trust acquisitions occurring within or without existing reservation boundaries. Overall, the land acquisition provisions of the IRA are intended and designed to facilitate the timely acquisition of trust lands to promote tribal self-determination and self-sufficiency. See 78 Congress. Rec. 11727-11728 (June 15, 1934) ("[T]he land was theirs under titles guaranteed by treaties and law; and when the government of the United States set up a land policy which, in effect, became a form of legalized misappropriation of the Indian estate, the government became morally responsible for the damage that has resulted to the Indians from its faithless guardianship...[The IRA is intended] to build up Indian land holdings until there is sufficient land for all Indians who will beneficially use it.").

To the extent that the Department aims to treat the trust acquisition of off-reservation lands differently than on-reservation lands or make off-reservation acquisitions more difficult, such an objective would be inconsistent with the goals of the IRA. The same is true with regard to distinctions between based on the reasons underlying a proposed trust land acquisition. The IRA simply does not impose the artificial distinctions between land acquired on- or off-reservation, or acquired for economic development as opposed to other purposes, that the Department apparently seeks to impose in overhauling the land-into-trust process.

Further, the Department's approach with regard to potential overhaul of the land-into-trust process ignores the fact that many federal programs designed to assist Indian tribes are tied to trust and reservation lands — without an adequate land base, tribes are also hindered from benefitting from other federal programs designed to help tribes improve their political, economic, cultural and social well-being. This approach is both inconsistent with the goals of the IRA, as well as the Department's trust obligation to Indian tribes generally.

Any changes to the land-into-trust process should: focus on streamlining the process for the benefit of Indian tribes; ensuring uniformity and consistency in carrying out the Department's land restoration obligations under the IRA; making adequate resources available for processing of land-into-trust applications; and, overall, reducing red tape.

2. How effectively does the Department address on-reservation land-into-trust applications?

While the Department's current process for the acquisition of on-reservation lands is sufficient, there are ways in which the process could be improved consistent with the goals of the IRA. As a preliminary matter, the continued treatment of contiguous lands as on-reservation acquisitions is critical: The Department should continue to implement the broad and generally accepted standards for contiguity that recognize any lands adjacent to existing trust lands — or separated by easements or rights-of-way — as contiguous, and treat such lands as "on-reservation" for purposes of the land-into-trust process.

The Department should also explore ways to streamline the review process required under the National Environmental Policy Act ("NEPA") for on-reservation acquisitions. The Tribe reiterates here the comments recently submitted in response to the Department's March 6, 2018 notice entitled "Updates to Bureau of Indian Affairs Categorical Exclusions Under the National Environmental Policy Act." *See* Letter from Jack Potter, Jr., Chairman, Redding Rancheria to BJ Howerton, Branch Chief, Bureau of Indian Affairs Branch of Environmental and Cultural Resources Management (May 2018).

Further, the Department should implement an automatic presumption favoring the acquisition of on-reservation lands — rather than requiring a tribe to establish need and purpose for the proposed acquisition — so as to further facilitate the restoration of prior reservation lands. Such acquisitions often have little to no effect on state, local or non-tribal interests. A

presumption in favor of on-reservation acquisitions would rightfully favor Tribal civil regulatory jurisdiction within reservation boundaries, helping to eliminate conflicts between tribes and local governments concerning the regulation of on-reservation lands.

3. Under what circumstances should the Department approve or a disapprove an offreservation trust application?

Existing regulations already provide adequate guidance on whether and when the Department may approve or disapprove an off-reservation trust application. The Department should not impose any additional burdens with regard to off-reservation acquisitions.

It is important to note that many tribes, like Redding, have no choice but to look beyond the current reservation boundaries in order to establish an adequate land base to serve their people. If anything, the Department should implement a streamlined process for acquiring off-reservation lands where such lands are in close proximity to current reservation boundaries, and particularly where such acquisitions lie within a tribe's ancestral homelands. Such an approach is not only consistent with the goals of the IRA, but also with the Department's current regulations. See 25 C.F.R. § 151.3(a)(2)-(3). Such streamlining could be accomplished through adoption of appropriate Departmental policy (e.g., Fee-to-Trust Handbook) without upsetting the current regulatory structure.

4. What criteria should the Department consider when approving or disapproving an off-reservation trust application?

As noted above, existing regulations already provide adequate guidance on whether and when the Department may approve or disapprove an off-reservation trust application. The Department should preserve the current regulatory scheme set forth in 25 C.F.R. § 151.11 to determine whether to approve or disapprove off-reservation applications. The current regulations have been honed over nearly three decades and, as a result, now provide a functional and knowable framework on which reasonable decisions regarding off-reservation acquisitions can be made. Fundamental changes to the regulations would only serve to penalize tribes which have engaged in responsible planning efforts to restore portions of their aboriginal lands.

Rather than imposing entirely new criteria for off-reservation applications, the Department should focus on streamlining the existing process and reducing regulatory burdens on tribes, as noted in response to question 3 above. In considering off-reservation acquisition proposals, it is important for the Department to be mindful of the unique historical circumstances of the applicant tribe, particularly where the tribe's reservation is land locked and there are no options for on-reservation acquisitions. For instance, California Indian tribes have spent most of the last century recovering from federal policies aimed at exterminating our sovereign status and destroying our land bases. For Redding, this recovery process has been particularly challenging. Though California Indian tribes have a cumulative land base of approximately 531,000 acres, 95 California tribes have very small land bases collectively making up 200 acres of trust land. We

are among the tribes in the state with the smallest land base (though we are certainly not among the smallest in terms of membership population and governmental needs), and for the reasons explained above, we are simply unable to acquire any more on-reservation land to serve our needs.

Finally, to the extent that the Department is concerned about the relationship between the current criteria for off-reservation trust acquisitions and the concerns of state and local communities, we note that existing regulations already provide a process for those communities to voice their concerns (even though nothing in the IRA so requires). Pursuant to 25 C.F.R. §151.11(b), as the distance between the tribe's current reservation and the proposed trust land increases, the Department already gives greater weight to the concerns identified by local communities. Further, §151.11(d) provides that upon receipt of a tribe's application, the Department must notify state and local governments with regulatory jurisdiction over the proposed trust land, and the state and local governments have 30 days in which to provide written comments regarding the proposed acquisition.<sup>3</sup> These requirements provide a reasonable and fair mechanism to address the concerns of state and local communities, pursuant to the IRA, particularly in light of additional notice and comment requirements that may be required under NEPA.

- 5. Should different criteria and/or procedures be used in processing off-reservation applications based on:
  - (a) Whether the application is for economic development as distinguished from noneconomic development purposes (for example Tribal government buildings, or Tribal health care, or Tribal housing)?

No. The existing regulations already require that tribes seeking to acquire off-reservation lands in trust for business purposes provide a business plan that specifies the anticipated economic benefits associated with the proposed use. 25 C.F.R. § 151.11(c). This standard is sufficient for the Department's consideration of off-reservation applications and whether the acquisition would be consistent with the goals of the IRA.

Nothing in the IRA justifies distinguishing between economic development and non-economic development purposes. The IRA was enacted to provide support for tribal governments, tribal economic development, and tribal self-determination, and the Department's implementation of the land-into-trust process must be consistent with those goals. Imposing any additional requirements for off-reservation acquisitions that are based on proposed use would be antithetical to the purposes of the IRA.

7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> It bears noting that, as a practical matter, state and local governments are often afforded more than the requisite 30 days in which to comment on proposed acquisitions — both on- and off-reservation — and that this comment period is in addition to any comments periods required under NEPA.

Furthermore, land that will be used for economic development purposes is already subject to additional requirements related to that development, chief among them being: NEPA and its implementing regulations; section 20 of the Indian Gaming Regulatory Act (25 U.S.C. § 2719) ("IGRA") and its implementing regulations (25 C.F.R. Part 292); the Department's leasing regulations at 25 C.F.R. Part 162; and, the Department's regulations concerning contracts that encumber Indian lands (25 U.S.C. § 87 and 25 C.F.R. Part 84). Imposing additional regulatory hurdles as part of the land-into-trust process would be unnecessary, duplicative, contrary to the Congressionally-stated purposes of the IRA, and inconsistent with the Department's stated approach to working with tribes — *i.e.*, respecting tribal sovereignty and allowing tribes to use their lands without the government "getting in the way." *See* Letter from James Cason, Acting Deputy Secretary of Interior to Jacqueline Pata, Executive Director, NCAI (May 5, 2017); Remarks of James Cason at NCAI, Mid-Year Conference, The Federal Trust Responsibility to Tribal Lands and Recourses (June 13, 2017).

(b) Whether the application is for gaming purposes as distinguished from other (non-gaming) economic development?

No. There is no legal or policy reason to differentiate between proposed acquisitions for gaming and non-gaming purposes for purposes of the land-into-trust decision-making process. Such considerations are adequately addressed by the IGRA and NEPA. In IGRA, Congress set out clear rules explaining when newly acquired land can be used for gaming purposes. Those rules are further explained in the Department's IGRA regulations. Imposing a distinction between gaming and non-gaming uses as part of the land-into-trust process would be inconsistent with section 2719(c) of the IGRA, which expressly provides that "Nothing in this section shall affect or diminish the authority and responsibility of the Secretary to take land into trust."

Similarly, NEPA and its implementing regulations establish a clear, well-established process for identifying, evaluating, and disclosing the potential environmental consequences of — and alternatives to — proposed gaming projects. The environmental and socio-economic consequences of such projects are properly addressed as part of the NEPA process. There is no sound statutory or policy basis for the Department to promulgate duplicative (or worse, inconsistent) requirements as part of this land-into-trust rulemaking.

(c) Whether the application involves no change in use?

No. Existing regulatory requirements, both under the land-into-trust process and NEPA, already take land use issues into account. The Department has already determined that land-into-trust acquisitions involving no change in land use qualify for a Categorical Exclusion from NEPA absent extraordinary circumstances. The Tribe reiterates here the comments recently submitted in response to the Department's March 6, 2018 notice entitled "Updates to Bureau of Indian Affairs Categorical Exclusions Under the National Environmental Policy Act." See Letter

from Jack Potter, Jr., Chairman, Redding Rancheria to BJ Howerton, Branch Chief, Bureau of Indian Affairs Branch of Environmental and Cultural Resources Management (May 2018).

6. What are the advantages/disadvantages of operating on land that is in trust versus land that is owned in fee?

The Tribe does not believe that this question is helpful to the Department's review of the land-into-trust process. Nothing in the IRA requires, or even authorizes the Department to engage in a benefits analysis of trust versus non-trust land. Whether land best serves a tribe's particular purposes in trust or non-trust status is solely a determination for tribal governments. A generally inquiry into the advantages and disadvantage of placing land into trust is neither useful nor appropriate as part of the land-into-trust process.

7. Should pending applications be subject to new revisions if/when they are finalized?

No. In developing our land acquisition plans — and allocating valuable Tribal resources toward our land acquisition efforts — the Tribe has relied on the current regulatory process developed, honed and implemented by the Department over the last three decades. Imposing new rules on existing applications would be entirely inappropriate and unfair. Applicant tribes should be given the option to complete the application process under the regulations as they existed when the application was filed, or to proceed under any newly amended regulations. See, e.g., 25 C.F.R. s. 83.7. However, the Tribe urges the Department to abandon any proposed regulatory amendments altogether, and instead give tribes the benefit of continued regulatory stability.

Subjecting pending applications to a new regulatory scheme would be particularly detrimental to the Tribe. Many years ago the Tribe set in motion a long-range plan for the relocation of our existing gaming facility from the small Rancheria community to a larger parcel zoned for commercial development and separate from tribal and non-tribal residential neighborhoods. We initially requested that the Untied States acquire this land in trust in 2003, and since that time have invested significant time and resources toward the proposed acquisition. We embarked on this plan in reliance on the land-into-trust process is it stands today. Now, fifteen years following the land-into-trust request for this parcel, we are *finally* making our way through the land-into-trust process. Any change to the regulatory structure that would make it more difficult, or even impossible, for the Tribe to acquire the land in trust would be devastating and result in the loss of millions of dollars that the Tribe has invested in this important project.

8. How should the Department recognize and balance the concerns of state and local jurisdictions? What weight should the Department give to public comments?

The Department should not engage in any balancing of the concerns of state and local jurisdictions. Nothing in the IRA empowers the Department to "recognize and balance the concerns of the state and local jurisdictions," nor does the IRA contemplate a role for public

comments in the land-into-trust process. Rather, under the IRA, "the Secretary is to exercise his powers in order to further economic development and self-governance among the Tribes." *Michigan Gaming Opposition v. Kempthorne*, 525 F.3d 23, 31 (D.C. Cir. 2008). And while the Department may exercise discretion under the IRA, this discretion is limited by the text and purposes of the statute:

Congress has decided under what circumstances land should be taken into trust and has delegated to the Secretary of the Interior the task of deciding when this power should be used...Because Congress has given guidelines to the Secretary regarding when land can be taken in trust, primary responsibility for choosing land to be taken in trust still lies with Congress. The Secretary is not empowered to act outside the guidelines expressed by Congress.

Confederated Tribes of Siletz Indians v. U.S., 110 F.3d 688, 698 (9th Cir. 1997) (emphasis added).

Further, unlike some other statutes that "direct agencies to act in the 'public interest," (Michigan Gaming Opposition, 525 F.3d at 31) (internal quotes omitted)), the IRA "authorizes the Secretary to acquire land 'for the purpose of providing land for Indians.'" Id., quoting 25 U.S.C s. 5108; see also South Dakota v. Dept. of the Interior, 423 F.3d 790, 797 (8th Cir. 2005) ("the purposes evident in the whole of the IRA and its legislative history sufficiently narrow the delegation and guide the Secretary's discretion in deciding when to take land into trust."). Indeed, where Congress has intended that the Department recognize and balance the concerns of state and local governments in carrying out the trust responsibility to Indians, Congress has explicitly so stated. See, e.g., IGRA, 25 U.S.C. § 2719(b)(1)(A) (providing for a determination both as to whether gaming "would be in the best interests of the Indian tribes and its members" and "would not be detrimental to the surround community," and providing that such determination must be preceded by "consultation with the Indian tribe and appropriate State and local officials, including officials of other nearby Indian tribes.").4 And Congress has not done so in the IRA: Nowhere does the IRA or its legislative history even hint at a balancing of state and local interests. Instead, "the goals motivating trust acquisitions are 'rehabilitation of the Indian's economic life and development of the initiative destroyed by oppression and paternalism." Carcieri v. Kempthorne, 497 F.3d 15, 42 (1st Cir. 2007) (en banc), rev'd on other grounds sub nom. Carceri v. Salazar, 555 U.S. 379 (2009)), quoting South Dakota, 423 F.3d. At 798 (internal quotes and citations omitted).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The Department similarly considers the concerns of state and local jurisdiction and the general public when undertaking federal actions — including many land-into-trust actions — under the NEPA.

Despite Congress' clear directives in the IRA, the Department already requires active engagement with state and local governments as part of the land-into-trust process. Specifically, current regulations require that the Department solicit comments on a proposed trust acquisition's potential impact on their respective regulatory jurisdiction, and real property taxes and special assessments. 25 C.F.R. s. 151.11(d). This process is more than sufficient to address pertinent concerns of state and local jurisdictions, particularly in light of the additional participatory opportunities available to state and local jurisdictions under NEPA.

In short, the goals of the IRA, rather than the concerns of state and local jurisdiction, must drive the Department's land-into-trust process.

9. Do Memoranda of Understanding (MOUs) and other similar cooperative agreements between tribes and state/local governments help facilitate improved tribal/state/local relationships in off-reservation economic developments? If MOUs help facilitate improved government-to-government relationships, should that be reflected in the off-reservation application process?

No. While the Tribe understands and appreciates the value of engaging in government-to-government relations with state and local governments, it strongly opposes any effort to require MOUs or similar cooperative agreements between tribes and such governments as part of the land-into-trust process.

First, whether such MOUs or agreements are necessary or appropriate is a matter for tribes and state/local governments, not the Department, to determine in the first instance. In some situations, such agreements may make good policy. In other situations, they may not. But MOUs must always remain — by definition — the prerogative of their respective governmental signatories.

Second, a one-size-fits-all approach requiring MOUs or similar agreements as part of the land-into-trust process would be unduly burdensome to tribes, particular tribes located in California where counties (and cities) are often hostile to land-into-trust applications without regard for proposed use or actual impacts. For instance, the California State Association of Counties has been advocating for trust reform that would not only make the process more onerous for California Indian tribes, but would in fact afford state and local governments increased control with regard to present and future uses of trust lands, in direct contravention of the goals and policies underlying the IRA. See, e.g., California State Association of Counties Proposed Amendments to the Interior Improvement Act (S. 1879), available at http://www.counties.org/sites/main/files/file-attachments/csac\_amendments\_to\_s.\_1879\_0.pdf. It bears noting, again, that these objections do not always take into account location or proposed land use, and are not necessarily directly or indirectly tied to any real or potential effect on state and local communities resulting from a proposed trust acquisition. Any requirement for, or

review criteria regarding the existence of, MOUs or similar agreements between tribes and states and local governments as part of the land-into-trust process could very well result in a veto power by state and local governments with regard to proposed trust acquisitions. This result would plainly be antithetical to the purposes and goals underlying the IRA, not to mention the Department's trust obligations toward Indian tribes.

In short, and as explained in detail in response to question 8 above, the IRA does not contemplate the participation of state and local governments in the land-into-trust process. It would therefore be both paternalistic and contrary to the plain language and intent of the IRA for the Department to impose such a requirement as part of the land-into-trust process.

10. What recommendations would you make to streamline/improve the land-into-trust program?

The Department has not established a need to upset the current land-into-trust process and, unless changes are aimed at streamlining and making the process easier for Indian tribes consistent with the mandates of the IRA, the Tribe reiterates its position that no changes are necessary. The current regulatory scheme has been in place for over three decades, and the Tribe has relied on that regulatory scheme in developing our short- and long-term land restoration plans. In the event the Department does implement improvements to the land-into-trust process — which, also as noted above, the Department should do as a matter of policy (*i.e.*, Fee-to-Trust Handbook) rather than regulation — there are several ways in which the process could be improvised consistent with the goals of the IRA.

First, the Department should ensure that adequate resources are made available for the timely and consistent processing of tribes' land-into-trust applications. The Bureau of Indian Affairs Pacific Region is severely understaffed and lacks sufficient resources to ensure that land-into-trust applications are processed in a timely manner. The Department should remedy this problem.

Second, the Department should focus on streamlining the often costly and time consuming NEPA process, consistent with the Tribe's comments in response to the March 6, 2018 notice entitled "Updates to Bureau of Indian Affairs Cagegorical Exclusions Under the National Environmental Policy Act." *See* Letter from Jack Potter, Jr., Chairman, Redding Rancheria to BJ Howerton, Branch Chief, Bureau of Indian Affairs Branch of Environmental and Cultural Resources Management (May 2018).

Third, the Department should adopt a presumption favoring on-reservation land-into-trust proposals, and off-reservation proposals where the land in question is in close proximity to existing reservation lands and/or lies in the tribe's aboriginal territory.

Fourth, the Department should rescind the April 2017 Departmental memorandum removing off-reservation acquisition approval authority from the Bureau of Indian Affairs

Regional offices and transferring those decisions to Central Office. Local Bureau of Indian Affairs offices are most familiar with the tribes and local governments within their respective jurisdictions and, as a result, are best suited to conduct the land-into-trust review process.

Finally, any changes to the land-into-trust process must be undertaken in a manner consistent with the Department's trust responsibility and which furthers the Department's obligations under, and the goals of, the IRA.

Sincerely,

Jack Potter, Jr.

Chairman